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Bethlehem City Council Meeting

October 15, 2019


BETHLEHEM CITY COUNCIL MEETING

10 East Church Street - Town Hall

Bethlehem, Pennsylvania

Tuesday, October 15, 2019 – 7:00 PM
INVOCATION

Reverend Madelyn Campbell, Unitarian Universalist Church of the Lehigh Valley, offered the Invocation which was followed by the pledge to the flag.  
PLEDGE TO THE FLAG

1. ROLL CALL

President Waldron called the meeting to order.  Present were Bryan G. Callahan, Michael G. Colón, Grace Crampsie Smith, Olga Negrón, J. William Reynolds, Paige Van Wirt, and Adam R. Waldron, 7.
CITATION

Honoring David Bartera

President Waldron stated that the Citation for David Bartera on the occasion of his retirement from the Police Department after 26 years of service will be mailed to him since he was unable to attend this evening.  

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


The minutes of September 17, 2019 were approved.

Communication 6 A removed from Agenda  

President Waldron announced that Communication 6 A, a rezoning petition for 2015 City Line Road will be pulled from tonight’s agenda at the request of the petitioner.  

3.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on any subject not being voted on this evening – 5 Minute Time Limit)


Historical Vignette/Bethlehem’s Silk Industry

Barbara Diamond, 425 Center Street, informed she will read a Bethlehem Moment, a remnant of Bethlehem’s Silk Industry.  “Standing just across the street is a building with an interesting story to tell about the early industrial history of Bethlehem. This modest, single-story white house at 26 W. Church Street was once a cacoonery where silk worms were tended and their mile-long filaments were reeled to produce the precious fabric that was all the rage in the United States and Europe. The silk industry in Bethlehem was established early in our history; there are references to a cacoonery overseen by Reverend Philip C. Bader in the Brethren’s House as early as 1752. Benjamin Franklin was an early and influential promoter of the cultivation and production of silk. He saw economic opportunity for our young country in response to the wild demand for silk in Europe, the need for the colonies to develop domestic industries, and the favorable conditions he found in colonial America for growing white mulberry trees, the silk worm’s essential food. In fact, the trees were so wild and plentiful that the name given by Delaware Indians, Nolamattink, to the area near present day Nazareth means “where the silk worm spins,” an apparent reference to the abundant trees and a later cacoonery operated by Bader. The revolutionary war interrupted the development of the industry and it sputtered along early in the 19th century before collapsing in the late 1840s. It was a cottage industry in early America, suited to the “weak hands” of women and girls by the men of the day who believed that it could be done during their leisure time to supplement family income. In fact, the work was intense, laborious, and required a high level of skill.  Women were expected to master the complex art of raising silkworms: maintaining the cocoons between 50 and 75 degrees until ready to hatch; feeding them multiple times during the day on a precise variable schedule; unreeling the mile-long filaments; braiding multiple filaments together to form strands for weaving; dying the cloth; fashioning it into garments and cultivating mulberry trees. This underestimation by Franklin and other promoters of the industry of how much time women of the day had to devote to this enterprise accounts in part for its failure as a cottage industry to produce the quality and quantity of silk they envisioned. Other factors that led to the industry’s pre-civil war demise included a nationwide bubble in mulberry trees created by speculators and fraudsters and a mulberry blight. The little house at 26 W. Church Street is of this period, recorded in a 1970 report on historic structures in Bethlehem as having been built in 1826 and operating as a cacoonery in 1837. The silk industry revived after the Civil War and was centered in Paterson, New Jersey, where industrial mills were able to produce large quantities of fabric and other silk products (again largely employing women and children as labor). As demand grew, the owners in Paterson searched for areas with a large supply of low-cost labor where they could establish more mills. Bethlehem and surrounding areas fit the bill with its large numbers of immigrants working in the steel and coal industry whose wives and children could be employed in the factories. The first silk mill in the Lehigh Valley opened in 1881; by 1900 there were twenty three silk mills in the Lehigh Valley, and Pennsylvania was second only to New Jersey in silk production. The industry in Pennsylvania and the United States peaked in the late 1920s, undone by labor unrest, competition from synthetic fabrics and the Great Depression. In the decades after WWII, international competition from low-wage countries eliminated most of the textile employment in the Lehigh Valley. In 100 years the same economic factor – low-wage labor — that brought the industry to the Lehigh Valley in the 1880s led to its demise.”  Ms. Diamond stated she would like to acknowledge the extensive research conducted by Stasia Brown Pallrand for this Bethlehem Moment.

Rental Increase


Chris Woods, 521 East Fifth Street, informed he wanted to speak about rent and especially the price of rent.  He recently moved to south Bethlehem and previously lived on the north side.  He moved to the south side to be closer to his job and because it was more affordable than an apartment he had in Allentown.  When he signed onto a lease just a few months ago in south Bethlehem it was with a group called Empire Realty and they charged him and his three other roommates $1,995 so it just comes out to be under $500 dollars a month for each of us.  This was very affordable for him at the time.  Mr. Woods explained we received notification through correspondence with them, some of which he would describe as hostile that our rent next year is expected to be $2,980 so that is a 49% increase in our rent.  It breaks down to be about $745 dollars each as opposed to under $500.  That is going to be prohibitive for us to live here so he will not be living in Bethlehem next year if this is the case and this is what they want us to pay, in the event we cannot find a cheaper place.  That 49% increase to him seems exorbitant and furthermore it is not a Mom and Pop realty shop, it is Campus Hill which is owned by a firm called Holliday, Fenoglio and Fowler which is a Hong Kong based real estate firm.  That is part of a larger corporation called Jones, Lang, and Lasalle which is a Fortune 500 Company, the 189th largest company in the world.  On their website their firm boasts about strong year over year rent growth and is predicting a 25% increase in student population and given that they serve a student clientele they are using language that indicates to him that they are trying to extort high rents from these students.  None of his roommates are students; we are all working in the community, either in service jobs or non-profits.  Mr. Woods added they have neighbors who are working class folks who had previously had a lease under a realty company that was affordable to them and he worries that they will be subjected to this same rent increase.  He is just here to start a dialogue and think about what the City can do to protect residents.  We want to stay in the City and are folks who give back; we keep the block clean and work in the community.  It would be a shame if we get priced out.  He wanted to discuss this tonight and see if Council had any ordinances that could address this.  


Lantern Flies, Garbage on the Streets, Races, Furniture on Porches


Eddie Rodriguez, 701 Main Street, stated he wanted to speak about the lantern fly situation in Bethlehem which is getting out of hand.  We have a big problem and he called Harrisburg and they told him it is the responsibility of the residents with regards to that.  He also asked what could be done to kill these lantern flies.  They are a pest and there should be something the City could do in regards to these.  These flies are all over, even in nursing homes, properties, trees, walls, buildings, they are everywhere.  Mr. Rodriguez is also asking for signs to be posted regarding litter on Easton Avenue and Stefko Boulevard because there is a problem there, people think they can litter and get away with it.  He has seen many items all over, garbage all over.  The other one is Union Boulevard and the Eighth Avenue ramp leading upward which leads up to Route 378 north.  He is asking Council to find some way to clean that area up because it is in bad shape.  He has seen bags, furniture, tires, and many things in this area.  Mr. Rodriguez is also asking for better communication between Police Officers and the residents of Bethlehem.  With some officers, not all, most are respectful but he is asking them not to be hostile or sarcastic, just be respectful and just take the call.  He has called the desk sergeant and they know him but he has asked others and it has gotten out of hand.  Mr. Rodriguez remarked when we have these running races it seems to him that it is in this immediate sector and that is problematic because you have to get home.  He lives at Moravian House and what are we expected to do, go all the way around Main Street when we have disabilities.  These races should be rerouted and put them on the sidewalk and not on the street.  Mr. Rodriguez pointed out since he has been coming to City Council Meetings he has always said that furniture on porches will be trouble.  It was the south side he was complaining about but now he said years ago that it would get to the north side and it has come, we need to get these people cited so they will not do it again.  He wants something done about this because it does not look good for our City.

Touchstone Theatre Festival Unbound


Ed Gallagher, 49 West Greenwich Street, remarked he wanted to give a quick shout out to Touchstone Theatre’s Festival Unbound.  This was a successful festival that ended this Sunday night on Payrow Plaza.  It was a wonderful moment in that last ceremony where the emcee in front of the crowd said “We love you Bethlehem” and the crowd rippled with love in return.  He has a lot of video and audio on his blog about the festival.  People asked him what this was all about and one thing he heard was from Bill George of Touchstone Theatre during a panel session that Councilman Reynolds moderated. The purpose of the festival was to generate a sense of “we” that we have never accomplished before, to improve the sense of community in Bethlehem.  When people go to the idea of doing that they usually talked about individual things, to help out at a soup kitchen or invite a neighbor over to dinner.  Mr. Gallagher remarked about the role that elected officials play and noted that he did not hear much about that role that they will play in this generation of the “we”.  It was more on individual things which is important.  There was one comment by Mary Foltz in the panel after the secret play that Councilwoman Van Wirt participated in.  She said it is individual acts of kindness but it is also fighting for structural change and Council are the ones that can bring about structural change.  He usually says to fight the good fight and you are the people that we depend on.  Lots of people going to soup kitchens will be one thing but elected officials fighting the good fight is important.  In our Country now we have 80 or 90% of the people who agree on certain kinds of things and Congress cannot get its act together to pass those legislations.  There is an important role for the elected official; you guys are our change agents so he says more forcefully to fight the good fight.  Mr. Gallagher thanked everyone who participated in the festival.  The public much appreciates those kinds of things.  


Apartments and Zoning


Bill Scheirer, 1890 Eaton Avenue, mentioned he wanted to speak about apartments.  He has read because of Council’s denial of the rezoning on Garrison Street that the developer is going to lose revenues leaving aside the question of whether or not you can lose revenues that you never had.  He also read that the developer may go up to 12 stories.  That got him thinking about apartments and zoning.  One apartment project has been built of course, and there are 7 that are proposed in various stages of approval, 2 on the south side, 2 on the west side and 3 on the north side.  The 2 on the south side are Fourth and Vine and the Wilbur Mansion.  On the west side it is the Armory and Skyline West.  On the north side it is the Boyd Theater, 546 North New and New Street from North to Garrison.  Mr. Scheirer is reminded of when the Renew Lehigh Valley got started, this is a group formed by the movers and shakers of the Lehigh Valley.  He went to the first thing they had which was a bunch of focus groups and he was in a focus group and the young moderator said that the Planning Commission is forecasting that 140,000 people are going to move to the Lehigh Valley by the year 2025 or so.  Mr. Scheirer spoke up and said right away where is it written that we have to make room for 140,000 more people?  At a later date he will read a statement made by Sinclair Lewis in 1929 on this subject.  Let’s assume for the moment that we do make room for all these people, is there enough demand for 7 new apartment projects in the City of Bethlehem.  If not, some will not get built and which ones should not get built, the ones that are the most destructive to the City’s fabric.  It is a close call as to which ones are the most destructive of the City’s character as it exists today.  He would nominate the propose apartment building on New Street from North to Garrison.  Mr. Scheirer added then looking at that CB zoning there he looked at the map again today and he was struck that all of North Street is CB, that block from Main to New Street but the CB with a 150 foot height limit goes from Broad Street all the way up to almost Union Boulevard.  Even given that North Street is still CB why did it extend another block up that way and Union by the way got down zoned from CB to CL which is Limited Commercial and sometimes called neighborhood commercial.  Why was that extra block allowed to remain CB, he does not know, that was back in 2005 and he had just come back to Bethlehem by then but at the time he was not paying close attention to this.  That effort was led by Bill Fitzpatrick to do the down zoning that did occur.  Mr. Scheirer noted that extra block of CB zoning is like a middle finger sticking up into the residential area of the City.  He thinks a good argument could be made to rezone that to CL, neighborhood commercial like East Broad Street from east of Center Street, like West Broad Street, west of Monocacy.  It seems to him that would be more fitting for the City.  That would eliminate then the most destructive of these 7 apartment projects.  


Moravians


Stephen Antalics, 737 Ridge Street, remarked following up with what he spoke about at the last meeting, the alternative Bethlehem Moment.  He mentioned last time he spoke about the Texas Wend’s which are not related to our Bethlehem Windish but closely related to the Moravians who were living with Count Zinzendorf in Saxony.  Germans have been well noted over history in preserving ethnic purity and that ethnic purity came to the word Wend which labeled a Slavic person living in German territory.  They were a Slavic group living right along the border with Germany and 17 miles from the home of what we call today the Moravians.  Many of these Texas Wend’s took on German names so they took their Slavic name and Germanized it.  Also what is interesting is there is a very famous statue on Main Street by Moravian College of John Comenius and if you look at the history he was born as Johann Komensky which is Slavic.  If you look further the community which started as Bethlehem in 1742 tried to maintain that ethnic purity because if you go to Eighth Avenue and Union Boulevard there is a statue, a civil war monument and on the back side of that statue it refers to the history of Bethlehem.  It says clearly in stone that the early community of Bethlehem if you wanted to own a home in Bethlehem you had to belong to the Moravian Church.  If you wanted to own a house you joined the church and Germanized yourself.  Mr. Antalics noted it is interesting how the term as he said before “Jenota bratrska” which is the origins of today’s Moravianism was modernized with Mr. Komensky.  

4.
PUBLIC COMMENT (on ordinances and resolutions to be voted on by Council this evening – 5 Minute Time Limit)


Resolution Regulating Plastic Bags

Elisabeth Cichonski, 427 Sixth Avenue, noted she is part of the Environmental Advisory Council (EAC) for the City of Bethlehem.  Over the last year the EAC has looked at other City’s plastic bag bans and drafted a plastic bag ordinance for the City of Bethlehem.  When the State of Pennsylvania put a ban on the plastic bags ban, it was not only disappointing to us but it stopped us in our tracks.  We greatly appreciate and applaud City Council’s Resolution in support of legislation to reduce the use of plastic bags.  

5.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
Members of Council
Motion to Discharge Public Safety Committee from consideration of Bill No. 40-2019 Parking Fine Increases – Bethlehem Parking Authority 


Mr. Callahan and Mr. Colón made the motion to discharge the Public Safety Committee from consideration of Bill No. 40-2019 – Parking Fine Increases – Bethlehem Parking Authority.

President Waldron then mentioned we will now have discussion on the motion to discharge the Public Safety Committee from consideration of Bill No. 40-2019 – Parking Fine Increases – Bethlehem Parking Authority.


Mr. Callahan believes we have been discussing this and this has been on the table for almost a year now.  At some point we have to let the Parking Authority know where we stand on this.  There has been a lot of discussion with some false information about having to lower the rates and how that will help retail on Main Street.  Mr. Callahan lives on the corner of Main and Broad Street and you can hardly ever find a parking space on Main Street in the downtown district ever.  He goes down there for lunch almost every day and sometimes has to park a few blocks away.  He does not think the issue is the fee structure of the meters and it is definitely not the fee structure of the garage.  If you ask the Parking Authority and if you ask any of the people who own businesses down there on Main Street, we do not want people parking at the meters all day long, that is the worst thing that could happen to the downtown.  The goal is to make it cheaper for people to park in the garages who are going to be down there for 8 or 9 hours a day.  That is the way it is set up right now with the garages but it is not set up that way right now with the fee structure of the fines.  We are actually rewarding people breaking the law.  If you pay the meter all day it is $1.50 and in 8 hours that is $12 dollars.  If you just negate the meter, ignore it, do not pay it, break the law it is only $10 dollars so you are saving $2 dollars by breaking the law.  If you look at the numbers of fines that the Parking Authority has written it has almost doubled in the past few years.  Mr. Callahan remarked we do not control the meters, the Mayor does that and he made that decision but our decision is based on the fines.  He heard at the last meeting that we need to do something to help retail on our downtown, but the downtown is not struggling.  We have one of the most vibrant and booming downtowns in the State of Pennsylvania.  There is no parking down there as is; the retail throughout the United States is hurting.  Are some retail facilities on Main Street struggling, maybe, but retail is hurting all over the United States of America.  There is free parking at the malls and at the Promenade although the retail is also hurting down there.  It is not the cause of retail hurting, the free parking versus metered parking.  He thinks we need to at some point move on with this one way or the other.  He does not know if it is the will of Council to pass this or not, if it is not, that is fine.  We need to let the Parking Authority know so they can move ahead with Plan B.  Mr. Callahan is the liaison for the Parking Authority and he has talked to Mr. Hoffmeier and Mr. Livingston and they would just like to know one way or the other instead of it just being stalled in committee.  He explained that right now it is out of control because people know it is cheaper not to pay the meters.  It is hurting downtown businesses with the fine fee the way it is.  It is cheaper to pay the fine and take a chance of getting a parking ticket.  He explained that 20% of the fines that the Parking Authority writes is for meter violations.  He does not know if the Parking Authority wants him to tell this, but it is true, just so everyone does not think the Parking Authority is the bad guy here.  There is already built in a 3 minute grace period in all of the meters.  It is not like the Parking Authority is just driving around waiting for that second someone’s meter violation goes; it goes for 3 extra minutes.  Only 20% of all of the fines that the Parking Authority is writing is on meter violations.  A large majority of them are on violations of people not moving their cars on street cleaning days.  Mr. Callahan stressed it is time to move this forward and let the rest of Council vote on it and not keep it in committee and he hopes that Council will support that.


Mr. Colón noted we had a recent Public Safety Committee Meeting about the fine increases and we had one a year ago where we talked at length about statistics and other things.  Where he is at this is he supports putting this on the agenda for a vote.  He supports the motion made by Mr. Callahan tonight.  That being said, he knows during the Public Safety Committee Meeting some other Members of Council had engaged the Parking Authority in discussions with things they wanted the Parking Authority to explore.  He would hope that between the Members of Council who were interested in having conversations like that with the Parking Authority and the good faith of the Parking Authority and Mr. Livingston and their Board that this would not end those conversations.  In terms of what we are talking about with the fine increases he would support us taking action on that with a vote.


Dr. Van Wirt stated at the Public Safety Committee Meeting there were three members who vote and we voted not to support the parking fine increase at this moment 2-1.  One of the reasons was because she wanted to make sure that when the Parking Authority was taking into consideration structural changes to the parking system which is complex and there is a lot of ways to determine people’s parking behavior work appropriately, that the Parking Authority was considering what is best for the parkers of Bethlehem, the small businesses and not just the bottom line of the Parking Authority.  Along those lines she requested that the Parking Authority consider instituting free parking in a pilot area.  She suggested downtown on Main Street, Broad Street and Third Street in south Bethlehem.  But she thinks that any proposal that the Parking Authority might put forward that would entail free parking and helping our downtowns be more lively like what Allentown does, they have free parking in their garages after 5 pm.  This would be something that shows that we can use the power of parking to help our downtowns and not just continually add fees and parking meter fines and rate increases on it.  Dr. Van Wirt had asked that be considered and Mr. Hoffmeier who is Chair of the Authority said they would consider it.  She believes what we were hoping to accomplish is having that dialogue now rather than hoping that the Parking Authority will do this at some future junction.  That is the background behind the vote and why she still would like to go before the Parking Authority and she hopes that her colleagues on Council who may support the fee increase tonight would come with her because this is a good dialogue to have, what is City Council’s role in helping discuss the Parking Authority and its ways of interacting with the City.  Whatever the outcome is tonight she hopes any of the members of Council who may think there are ways to explore helping our downtown would come with her and enter into this dialogue with the Authority.

Mr. Reynolds expressed we can all agree that the parking system is complicated.  He also thinks that everyone hates the Parking Authority so much it is hard to have a rational conversation about some of these things sometimes with people when you talk about fines.  He credits both Mr. Callahan and Dr. Van Wirt for their comments here.  Going forward there is no reason why we cannot do both of these things.  If you look at a potential pilot program which is an idea that is worth exploring it has to be done by ordinance and it would have to include fine increases that Council will control.  Just like the past few months when people talked about how we have gotten to this point by which the Mayor controls some parts of parking, the Parking Authority controls some parts of parking and Council controls some parts of parking.  Because the system is designed like that he does agree with Dr. Van Wirt that City Council should have some ways to influence that conversation.  He also agrees with a lot of what Mr. Callahan said.  Mr. Reynolds noted that Council could do away with the fines completely, that is something Council could do and people would not put money in the meter because there would be no reason to.  But going forward he thinks that both of these ideas have merit.  The process by which to create a pilot program and the amount of details that are included there like how long, where is it, all of that is worthwhile.  We need to write fewer tickets, it is the single worst thing that goes on with having to do with parking, people hate getting a parking ticket.  They hate the emotional feeling of it and everything about it.  We probably need to do a couple of different things, maybe do both of these ideas to find ways to reduce the amount of tickets that are being written.  Whether or not it is anecdotal or emotional or not it does affect some people’s ability to want to park in our downtown.  It is always a good idea to talk about the parking system because it is complicated and you never can use one sentence that sums everything up.  As Mr. Callahan said, different businesses want different things, restaurants and retail want different things.  At the same time other Cities are clearly doing different things that involve some type of free parking, that at least anecdotally from a far seem as if they are appreciated by the people.  Going forward we should have a vote on this in three weeks but also, as a City Council we should take a look at some of the different ideas such as the idea of creating a pilot program which will not be a simple process.  We should weigh in on that conversation and be involved in that conversation going forward as a way to look at all the different options here.  Mr. Reynolds agrees both of these ideas are worthwhile to sign up for.

Ms. Negrón noted if anyone would like to question what happened at our Committee Meeting to check out our website and look at the video on YouTube.  We had a very intense conversation.  She said this at that meeting and she does believe that we need to increase the fines but she also believes that we cannot keep increasing the fees because it is hurting the people’s pockets and the businesses.  She mentioned she goes to Philadelphia often and she pays attention to where she parks because she does not want to get at ticket.  Also in New York City, those tickets are expensive and that would deter people if the parking fines are higher.  She wishes we could reconsider the structure we have in terms of this division of one entity operates and controls one thing and Mayor and the Council control the other.  That is causing a stretch that should not be. Ms. Negrón stated she will not support this tonight because she was part of that Committee and we had a discussion and the majority agreed we should hear more from the Parking Authority and even they were willing to do the study.  


Ms. Crampsie Smith noted she concurs with all of the comments tonight but she thinks it is time, even though she hates to increase any expenses on our citizens that we do need to increase the fines to deter people from just staying at the meter all day.  We can do both, we can look at increasing the fines and also work with the Parking Authority to institute a pilot program by where we may be able to have free parking at certain times of the day and evening and certain times of the year.


President Waldron remarked what Ms. Crampsie Smith stated about not increasing expenses to people, he agrees with her but he does not think a parking violation fine is an expense.  If you follow the rules that are clear of the time limits in the parking meter, this would strictly be a deterrent with the fine increases.  People can pay the meter which is the intent that the Parking Authority wants, they do not want to write tickets and depend on that revenue.  They want people to follow the rules so that they do not have to write something to the effect of 80,000 tickets a year.  He does not know if anyone on Council could disagree that the $10 dollar parking fine is too low.  He would hope at the same time that we can continue this conversation to some of the things Dr. Van Wirt touched on with the pilot program potentially with free parking.  That will as Mr. Reynolds said, require an ordinance and a future conversation.  President Waldron looks at these as two parallel paths that can run concurrently.  He thinks the conversation should move to full Council for consideration of the fee increase.  Simultaneously he thinks the Parking Authority should work with the Administration and Council on some other creative ideas that we might be able to do to help our downtown, to support them as well as make people feel fair in their use of our downtown and our parking system.  


Mr. Callahan added he agrees with Mr. Reynolds, the whole idea of getting a ticket anywhere is very displeasing to anybody.  He would encourage all Council Members in the next three weeks if they get a chance during the days and on Saturday, there is free parking on Sundays and if you take some time and go down to Main and Broad Street you will find out that there is no parking available as is with the meters.  That tells him that paying the meter is not an issue for anybody.  It is time that we help correct and help the Parking Authority to get control of the meters again.  Mr. Callahan has spoken to Mr. Livingston several times about it.  They would do the study if we asked them to but he does not think they are in favor of giving out free parking on Main Street.  Before we would do that he would hope that everyone on Council would go downtown and talk to all the merchants and see what they think about free parking all day long on Main Street.  He thinks they would be very upset about it because there are residents on the second and third floors of most of those properties on Main Street.  You would basically see no turnover of those parking spaces and it would certainly hurt the downtown merchants and restaurants more.  Mr. Callahan does not think paying the meter is the problem, because they are already filled as is.  He pointed out before we order all these studies he thinks everyone needs to understand these studies cost an enormous amount of money.  Just to say we want a study about free parking in the downtown, which he does not think will happen, we are looking at $20,000 to $30,000 dollars for a free parking study.  If that is the will of Council, so be it but he does not think that is the way to go.


Dr. Van Wirt stated she wanted to factually correct something which are in the minutes of the Committee Meeting if you would like to refer to them.  The idea is that you have free parking and it is modeled on other Cities that have successfully implemented it and it is time limited to 2 to 3 hours.  The deterrent is that the parking ticket is increased to $30 or $40 or $50 dollars.  So there is mandated turnover by the high penalty of the parking ticket itself.  It is a model, it is well studied and is effective and it increases turnover because everybody knows they can come downtown and stay for a certain amount of time.  The people who are risk averse to that ticket park in the garage. It is a well endorsed model and she just wanted to correct that factually.


Mr. Callahan queried if Dr. Van Wirt made a comment in that meeting that you were concerned about the finances of the Parking Authority.

President Waldron explained Mr. Callahan should direct his comments to the Chair.


Mr. Callahan thought we established with Solicitor Spirk in settings of small meetings that we were allowed to address each other, according to Robert’s Rules of Order.


President Waldron hopes that Mr. Callahan will be respectful.


Mr. Callahan stated he is and that he would like to ask a simple question.  He noted that Dr. Van Wirt made a statement that she was concerned about the finances of the Parking Authority.  He does not see how giving free parking on certain days and lowering the rates which was also a suggestion is going to help the finances of the Parking Authority, he just wanted to make that comment.


Voting AYE on the motion to discharge the Public Safety Committee from consideration of Bill No. 40-2019:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Mr. Reynolds, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 5. Voting NAY on the motion:  Ms. Negrón, Dr. Van Wirt, 2.  The Motion passed 5-2.  

Mr. Callahan and Mr. Colón made the motion  to place Bill No. 40-2019 on the agenda for Wednesday, November 6, 2019 for full Council consideration under First Reading for the agenda.


Voting AYE on the motion to place Bill No. 40-2019 on the agenda for full Council on Wednesday, November 6, 2019: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Mr. Reynolds, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 5. Voting NAY on the motion:  Ms. Negrón, Dr. Van Wirt, 2.  The Motion passed 5-2.   
    


B.
Tabled Items


C.
Unfinished Business
6.
COMMUNICATIONS
A.
 City Line Place LLC c/o Attorney Thomas J. Schlegel – Zoning Map Amendment – City Line Road – from CS-Shopping Center to PI-Planned Industrial – removed at request of petitioner.  
B.
Director of Public Works – Transportation Alternatives Set Aside Federal Aid Reimbursement Agreement – PennDOT - TASA

The Clerk read a memorandum dated September 27, 2019 from Michael Alkhal, Director of Public Works with an attached Resolution authorizing the execution of an agreement for the Transportation Alternatives Set Aside Federal Aid Reimbursement Agreement to set aside Federal Aid reimbursement agreement related to South Bethlehem Connections Project.   

President Waldron stated resolution 10 A is on the agenda.  
C.
Councilman Reynolds – Support Resolution – Legislation to Reduce or Eliminate Distribution, Use and Discarding of Single-Use Plastic Bags

The Clerk read a memorandum dated October 4, 2019 from Councilman J. William Reynolds with a proposed Resolution encouraging the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania to enact legislation to reduce or eliminate the distribution, use and discarding of single-use plastic bags.  

President Waldron stated resolution 10 B is on the agenda.  
D.
Assistant City Solicitor – Amend Article 156 – Remove Officers and Employees Pension Board 

(O & E) and Fund from Jurisdiction of Pension Board


The Clerk read a memorandum dated October 8, 2019 from Edmund Healy, Esq., Assistant City Solicitor proposing an ordinance amending Article 156 titled City of Bethlehem Pension Fund.  The amendment would remove the Officers and Employees Pension Board and Funds from the jurisdiction of the City Pension Board Fund Managers.   

President Waldron stated the ordinance can be placed on the November 6, 2019 Council agenda for First Reading.  

E.
Councilman Reynolds – Support Resolution – Federal Medicare for All Act

The Clerk read a memorandum dated October 10, 2019 from Councilman J. William Reynolds with a proposed resolution encouraging the United States Congress to enact the Medicare for All Act of 2019.   

President Waldron stated the resolution can be placed on the November 6, 2019 Council agenda.

F.
Director of Budget and Finance – 2019 Pension State Aid Allocations


The Clerk read a memorandum dated September 19, 2019 from Mark W. Sivak, Director of Budget and Finance advising a direct deposit for Pension State Aid in the amount of $4,157,845.24 was received on September 19, 2019 and has been allocated to the Pension Bond Payment, Police and Fire Minimum Municipal Obligation as noted in the memo.  


President Waldron stated Resolution 10 C is on the agenda.  

G.
Director of Planning and Zoning – 2020-2024 Capital Improvements Program


The Clerk read a memorandum dated September 30, 2019 from Darlene Heller, Director of Planning and Zoning to which is attached the 2020-2024 Capital Program.  At the September 26, 2019 meeting the City Planning Commission voted to recommend approval of the 2020-2024 Capital Program.   


President Waldron stated a Committee of the Whole Meeting has been scheduled for November 6, 2019 at 6:00 PM to review the Capital Improvements Program. 
H.
Director of Public Works – Recommendation of Award – Spillman Farmer Architects – Bethlehem Dog Kennel 


The Clerk read a memorandum dated October 10, 2019 from Michael Alkhal, Director of Public Works recommending a contract with Spillman Farmer Architects for the Bethlehem Dog Kennel.  The term of the contract is 9 months from the notice to proceed.  The fee for the contract is $17,900.  There are no renewals.


President Waldron stated Resolution 10 D is on the agenda.

I.
Director of Public Works – Recommendation of Award – S J Thomas Co., Inc.


The Clerk read a memorandum dated October 10, 2019 from Michael Alkhal, Director of Public Works recommending a contract with S J Thomas Co. Inc. for public bathroom facilities ADA upgrades at Monocacy Park, Yosko Pool, and Clearview Pool.  The term of the contract is the designs to be completed by December 31, 2019.  The fee for the contract is $1,950 for Monocacy Park, $1,750 for Yosko Pool and $1,750 for Clearview Pool which total $5,450 dollars.  There are no renewals.


President Waldron stated Resolution 10 E is on the agenda.

J.
Director of Water and Sewer Resources – Amend Article 927 – Proposed 2020 Sewer Rate 


Increases


The Clerk read a memorandum dated October 2, 2019 from Edward Boscola, Director of Water and Sewer Resources with a proposed amendment to Article 927 titled Sewer Rental.  The increasing sewer rate charges for all customer classes are effective January 1, 2010.    


President Waldron stated the ordinance can be placed on the November 6, 2019 Council agenda for First Reading.

K.
City Solicitor – Intermunicipal Agreement between City of Bethlehem and Lehigh Township Municipal Authority


The Clerk read a memorandum dated October 10, 2019 from William P. Leeson, Esq., City Solicitor with a proposed Intermunicipal Agreement between the City of Bethlehem and Lehigh Township Municipal Authority related to water services at a resale water meter pit in the City’s franchise service territory.  

President Waldron stated the ordinance can be placed on the November 6, 2019 Council agenda for First Reading.   

7.
REPORTS
A.
President of Council  

B.
Mayor


New City of Bethlehem Website 


Business Administrator Eric Evans explained there are no reports from the Mayor this evening but he did want to have the opportunity to let Council know that we are launching our new website tomorrow.  We would like to provide a short preview to that. It will go live tomorrow morning and some of these capabilities and other things have been in the works for some time.  We did select a partner, K S & D about a year ago at this time.  We sat in front of Council explaining the ways we would like to upgrade what we can do with our website for visitors and our residents.  He then showed the current website on the drop down screen and noted some of the issues were that we could not access this directly, everything had to go through an individual, whether it was changes or updates.  When we looked at the website there are a number of quick links that are at the bottom, some that were functional and some not functional.  We had all departments look at this and we thank them for their support along the way.  There is a whole lot of information in the current site, some of it hard to find and some we were able to discard so we wanted to make it friendly and efficient to use.  The new look we came up with is friendlier and a little cleaner to look at and will be easier to use.  Above all we will be able to update it and rapidly respond to the changing environment we work at in the City.  Across the top we have a picture that we can change, rather than rely on someone else.  There are the normal pulldown menus and there are several highly functional quick links.  Mr. Evans then showed some of the sections and there is one that is popular and will automatically populate, we do not pick what is popular internally, that will be taken from the number of hits we are getting.  Down at the bottom there will be news review and that will give us the ability to post at any time, any news that is breaking throughout our City and departments.  The Mayor has the ability to access the home page and each of the six departments will have their own ability to post news or events.  For example the 98th Halloween Parade is upon us and that picture is on this page and if you go into that there is a register for our parade which can be done online.  Mr. Evans then continued with the quick links and noted we can go into Open Bethlehem where we linked with Open Gov.  The introduction is there and the help guide is available, there are links where you can filter through the opportunities that Open Gov provides to us.  The information will be uploaded every night so for full transparency all of the financial information is available to be moved around into different reports.  Mr. Evans continued to say that the Explore Bethlehem links with the Chamber and they are able to support our success in a number of different ways.  This is also a brand new site so we were able to leverage the work they have done to move through the different work they have done, things that we may not do with the ins and outs of the City business, they are able to help us promote that area.  He pointed out that forms and permits are online, our Purchasing Bureau is able to put on all the RFP’s and Bids.  We are able to post jobs, our Human Resources Director can post them directly, all the information is there, the applications are online.  Mr. Evans explained we are able to look at the seasonal work schedules and the Bethlehem Service Center is advertised on the website as well as City Council Meetings.  If he goes to where it says City Council Meeting tonight, it shows it being 7:00 pm and there is a link to the agenda and backup.  This will all be available and once the meeting happens we can go back in time to the Meeting Archives and look at those.  The Meeting minutes will be available, the audio will be available, the video is available and all of the documents are available.  Mr. Evans then went to where it shows News and Events and that shows the new ambulance that was delivered a few weeks ago, there is information on that.  The departments can add their events and there are some of those on now but when we go live tomorrow more can be added to each department, they can add their own.  There is a lot going on with the new website and he encourages Council to visit it and see the different things it is able to do.  You can buy pool passes, pavilion rentals and things like that.  If you go under City Government it shows the budgets and tax structures.  We have a lot on the Boards, Authorities, and Commissions, if you look it shows the Executive Director of each one, the current phone number, and the chair of the Committee, the link of where they meet and when they meet.  They are listed alphabetically.  Mr. Evans noted this is a quick overview for Council.    

Mr. Reynolds thanked Mr. Evans and the Administration, he knows this has taken a ton of work and as he has said many times we come up with the ideas and then expect them to get done but to launch a website it takes a lot of work.  The Administration deserves a lot of credit, all of the staff and the department heads.  The functionality is a big improvement and he just wanted to say thank you.  It is appreciative of the Open Data stuff getting a prominent location on the first page.  There also is a lot of potential there we can talk about in the coming years.  
C.
Community Development Committee Meeting 

Chairman Van Wirt announced the Community Development Committee met on Tuesday, October 15, 2019 at 6:00 pm in Town Hall.  The members of the Committee held the annual Financial Accountability Incentive Reporting Hearing required by Article 349 and reviewed economic development incentive reports submitted by the Administration.  The meeting was for informational purposes only; no action was taken by the Committee.  The reports will be posted on the City website in the near future, specifically the Community and Economic Development webpage. 
8.
ORDINANCES FOR FINAL PASSAGE
A.
Bill No. 36-2019 – Amending 2019 General Fund – Adjustments 


The Clerk read Bill No. 36-2019 – Amending 2019 General Fund – Adjustments, on Final Reading.  

Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 36–2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-31   was passed on Final Reading.  

B.
Bill No. 37-2019 – Amending 2019 CDBG/HOME Budget – Adjustments 


The Clerk read Bill No. 37-2019 – Amending 2019 CDBG/HOME Budget – Adjustments, on Final Reading.  

Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 37–2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-32 was passed on Final Reading.  

C.
Bill No. 38-2019 – Authorizing 2019 General Obligation Bond – Debt Refinancing
 
The Clerk read Bill No. 38-2019 – Authorizing 2019 General Obligation Bond – Debt Refinancing, on Final Reading.  


The Clerk read the amendment to Bill No. 38-2019 sponsored by Ms. Negrón and Mr. Reynolds.    

Amendment to Bill 38-2019
Taxable General Obligation Bonds, Series A of 2019 (“2019A Bonds”)

Tax Exempt General Obligation Bonds, Series AA of 2019 (“2019AA Bonds”)

1. Inserted language in the body of the Ordinance to consistently throughout the Ordinance indicate that all or a portion of the 2014B Bonds and the 2014C Bonds will be refunded as part of the Taxable Refunding Program but only to the extent that the interest rate savings to be realized for those series of bonds is in compliance with the City’s debt policy and to insert language to clarify that the Prior Bonds subject to refunding will be only those Prior Bonds or a portion of the Prior Bonds which results in savings consistent with the City’s debt policy.

2. Inserted language in the body of the Ordinance identifying the successful underwriting firms selected as PNC Capital Markets LLC as Senior Manager and Janney Montgomery Scott LLC as Co-Manager.
Mr. Evans summarized that there is no new money being borrowed, there is no extension of the existing maturities, it will all mature as is on the same timeframe.  We are looking just to take the opportunity with the historic low interest rates that was the motivation from the Administration.

Scott Shearer, Managing Director of PFM Financial Advisors explained the simple version of the amendment is that we did put out an RFP for Underwriting Services, so we did bid that out and we bid it out for both series of bonds.  There is potentially large taxable piece and another tax exempt piece.  Through that bidding process maybe we had 5 or 6 that responded that typically do Pennsylvania General Obligation Bond issues; they were all very qualified firms.  PNC provided the best bid for the taxable transaction and Janney Montgomery Scott produced the best results for the tax exempt portion of the transaction.  We basically just appointed them both based on the results of the RFP process, both appointed to underwrite both transactions and we have PNC as the lead because the taxable piece is the larger.  It was just basically vetting the underwriting through a competitive process with PNC and Janney.  Now we just need to hope that the market holds out until hopefully next Thursday, that is when we would like to target the actual price of the bonds.  Mr. Shearer added we went through an extension credit rating phone call yesterday with the Administration and with the credit rating agency we can get the results back tomorrow and we will be reviewing the documents and have a lot more phone calls to do.  We hope to price the transaction later next week assuming the market holds out.  

President Waldron queried if that is typical where you see two separate underwriters for the taxable and non-taxable.

Mr. Shearer stated if there are two different series, and this is a pretty large deal if the market holds out, that is a common practice.  It does not cost the City any additional money by having 2 underwriters; they just basically just split that fee amongst themselves.

Mr. Callahan noted as the Chair of the Finance Committee we went over this at a Finance Committee Meeting and Controller George Yasso stated he was also in favor along with a 3-0 vote at the Finance Committee Meeting.

Voting AYE on the Amendment:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The amendment passed.   
Voting AYE on Bill No. 38-2019 as amended:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 38–2019 now known as Ordinance No. 2019-33 was passed on Final Reading.  

9.
NEW ORDINANCES

A.
Bill No. 39-2019 – Blake Street Rezoning Ordinance – from RS-Single Family Residential, to RG-Medium Density Residential

The Clerk read Bill No. 39-2019 – Blake Street Rezoning Ordinance – from RS-Single Family Residential, to RG-Medium Density Residential sponsored by Ms. Negrón and Mr. Reynolds and titled:




AN ORDINANCE AMENDING PART 13 OF THE CODIFIED




ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF BETHLEHEM, PENNSYLVANIA, 




AS AMENDED, KNOWN AS THE ZONING ORDINANCE OF THE 




CITY OF BETHLEHEM, PENNSYLVANIA, BY AMENDING 




THE CITY ZONING MAP.

Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. Bill No. 39-2019 was passed on First Reading.  
10.
RESOLUTIONS

A.
Approve Agreement – Transportation Alternatives Set Aside Federal Aid Reimbursement 


Ms. Negrón and Mr. Reynolds sponsored Resolution No. 2019-221 that authorized to execute a Transportation Alternatives Set Aside Federal Aid Reimbursement agreement and any other necessary documents with the Pennsylvania Department of Transportation for the purpose of accepting transportation alternatives set aside funds.

Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

B.
Approve Plastic Bag Regulation Support Resolution

Mr. Reynolds and Ms. Crampsie Smith sponsored Resolution No. 2019-222 that urges the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania to enact legislation with statewide effect implementing measures to mitigate or eliminate the harm caused by the distribution, use and discarding of single-use plastic bags and also urges the Commonwealth to enact legislation lifting the moratorium and authorizing local municipalities to adopt ordinances implementing measures designed to mitigate or eliminate the harm caused by the distribution, use and discarding of single-use plastic bags.

Mr. Reynolds explained he wanted to thank the Environmental Advisory Committee (EAC) for their kind of constant drum beat on this particular issue.  He also thanked the Administration for coming up with this particular resolution.  He has sent a memo to Council and he talked at the EAC meeting last week about this, it is an issue that no matter what happens at the state level as far as banning single-use plastic bags or allowing municipalities to have some type of control over this a big part of this going forward will be education.  This will have to be a pro-active movement about how do we let people know and how do we make it easier for them to use reusable bags and how do we work with businesses.  There are many ways we can create behavior change other than just passing ordinances.  We know that enforcing ordinances is not always simple.  This is a step in the right direction but at the same time as we look at the different issues that affect the city as far as sustainability and climate action, it will have to be a parallel road process.  Some of it will be through legislation and policy action up here but we need to come up with creative ways to encourage the community to be a part of this.  Mr. Reynolds noted that Mr. Gallagher had talked about Touchstone Theatre and there are many people in this community that want to be part of this solution.  He is hopeful that with our Climate Action Plan that we will be talking about during the budget meetings and our consultant will help to create those structures by which we are able to create the change that cannot happen just by passing ordinances.  It has to happen through education, it has to happen through working together.  The good news is there is a strong spirit on these issues; people want to be part of the solution.  The challenge for all of us and for the climate action is how do you create that structure that allows people to be part of the positive change.  Once again, he thanked the EAC and the Administration for their help.     

Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

C.
 Approve Allocations – 2019 Pension State Aid
Mr. Reynolds and Ms. Crampsie Smith sponsored Resolution No. 2019-223 authorized the appropriate City officials hereby to allocate $4,157,845.24 to the 2019 General Municipal Pension System State Aid among the City’s pension plans as follows:

 

Reimbursement 



$   998,303.45
Pension Bond Payment 5/1/19


Police – MMO


  

   1,579,770.90


Fire – MMO




   1,579,770.89




Total


$ 4,157,845.24

Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

D.
 Approve Contract – Spillman Farmer Architects

Mr. Reynolds and Ms. Crampsie Smith sponsored a Resolution No. 2019-224 that authorized to execute a contract with Spillman Farmer Architects for the Bethlehem Dog Kennel.

President Waldron asked for an overview of this and where we are with this project.  There has been some talk of this for years now; he just wanted to know the current status.


Mr. Alkhal reported this will be the third location for this which is part of why it has been around for so long.  The last one was the Saucon Pool building and that did not work out so now we are down in the garage area, the former Water Control Building.  All we are doing is changing the scope of work for the architect, the design improvements which is essentially just some simple fit out in that space to make it usable for this purpose, address some ventilation issues and amenities to house this.  That is the reason for the request to enter into a professional services agreement to have them provide us with that support and take their work and put together a bid package.   


Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

E.
 Approve Contract – S J Thomas Co. Inc.

Mr. Reynolds and Ms. Crampsie Smith sponsored a Resolution No. 2019-225 that authorized to execute a contract with S. J Thomas Co. Inc for ADA upgrades to public bathrooms at Monocacy Park, Yosko Pool, and Clearview Pool. 


Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Resolution passed.  

Motion – Considering Resolutions 10 F through 10 H as a group – Certificates of Appropriateness

Mr. Callahan and Ms. Negrón moved to consider Resolutions 10 F through 10 H as a group.

Voting AYE: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Motion passed.   
Mr. Reynolds explained he will be abstaining from Resolution 10 F as a member of the Moravian College Board of Trustees.  

President Waldron noted unfortunately where we are now he will have to abstain on all three Resolutions.  

Mr. Reynolds stated he will abstain from all three.   
F.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 444 Main Street


Ms. Crampsie Smith and Mr. Callahan sponsored Resolution No. 2019-226 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install exterior lighting and a roof screen at 444 Main Street. 
G.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 14 East Market Street


Ms. Crampsie Smith and Mr. Callahan sponsored Resolution No. 2019-227 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install a fence in the rear yard at 14 East Market Street.  
H.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 33 West Walnut Street 

Ms. Crampsie Smith and Mr. Callahan sponsored Resolution No. 2019-228 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness to install wayfinding signs at 33 West Walnut Street.  
Voting AYE on Resolutions 10 F through 10 H: Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón,  Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 6. Abstain: Mr. Reynolds, 1. The Resolutions passed.   

I.
Certificate of Appropriateness – 251 East Church Street 


Mr. Reynolds and Ms. Crampsie Smith sponsored Resolution No. 2019-229 that granted a Certificate of Appropriateness install a wooden fence and wooden gate with two wood fence posts at 251 East Church Street.  


Dr. Van Wirt explained she is the one who requested that this be postponed for a little while and it is back.  She did take some time to talk to a number of different people and do her own research and she had some help from Ms. Heller in the Planning Department.  This is clearly a difficult situation.  City Council is an unwieldy tool for solving these types of things.  She does think it highlighted some gaps in our own fencing ordinance.  What it came down to was the process.  Dr. Van Wirt advised if this house was not in the historic district the normal thing that would have happened was a fencing application would have been put before the Code Enforcement Officer who would have said yea or nay and then it would have just tumbled into whatever legal discourse was necessary.  However, because this is in the historic district it goes before HARB, it went before HARB once and was declined and it went before HARB again and it was passed on a very narrow vote.  She did speak with the HARB members.  When she looks at this at the end of the day and what we are doing here, basically when you buy a house in the historic district this is what you get, you get HARB and City Council voting on whether or not they think what you are asking for is appropriate.  Dr. Van Wirt explained after weighing all of the pros and cons and looking at the fence itself any solutions that were put forward and then rejected she does not feel this is an appropriate way to solve this problem and she will be voting no tonight.  


Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Mr. Reynolds, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 5. Ms. Negrón, Dr. Van Wirt, 2. The Resolution passed.  


Cheryl Dougan queried if she could speak on this topic.


President Waldron explained that she had an opportunity to speak at the beginning of the meeting under public comment on any resolution or ordinance to be voted on. 

Ms. Dougan noted that she misunderstood and thought when first reading the agenda that we were on tabled items.  


President Waldron pointed out this Resolution was listed as a vote this evening so at the beginning of the meeting, that is the opportunity for anyone to speak on any resolution or ordinance to be voted on.  In the previous meeting last month Members of Council had questions for applicants and that was when we had a very unusual discussion that we typically do not get into with this type of thing.  So at the beginning of the meeting, that was the opportunity for anyone to make comments to Council.  


Ms. Dougan is not sure of the process and wishes she and Dan Ault could go back and have an opportunity to comment.  She has more facts to present.


President Waldron believes all of Council heard all the information they needed to make their decision and if they had any other questions they would have asked you but this was a majority of Council’s decision.   

11.
NEW BUSINESS
Rescheduling First City Council Meeting in November to Wednesday, November 6, 2019
Mr. Callahan and Ms. Negrón moved to reschedule the first City Council Meeting in November to Wednesday, November 6, 2019 at 7:00 PM in Town Hall, since Tuesday, November 5, 2019 is Election Day.

Voting AYE:  Ms. Crampsie Smith, Ms. Negrón, Mr. Reynolds, Dr. Van Wirt, Mr. Callahan, Mr. Colón, and Mr. Waldron, 7. The Motion passed.  

President Waldron stated the First City Council Meeting in November has been rescheduled to Wednesday, November 6, 2019 at 7:00 pm in Town Hall.

Illick’s Mill Recycling Center

Mr. Callahan queried about the discussion they had about moving the recycling center off of Illick’s Mill road to another site and asked if there is any movement on that.

Mr. Alkhal stated yes, we did finish developing a concept plan and estimated cost and he will forward that to Council shortly.

12.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.







ATTEST:






Robert G. Vidoni, Esq.  






City Clerk

